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Preface

Not
so long ago I was watching the Doctor Who Christmas special The Church
on Ruby Road - the first full episode by Russell T Davies with Ncuti
Gatwa. Despite my high expectations (which were a consequence of
glowing advance media reviews of this episode and also the fact that I
quite enjoyed the Davies penned anniversary specials with David
Tennant), I found The Church on Ruby Road, with its surfeit of talky
EastEnders style domestic scenes and near complete lack of plot, a
rather tedious and empty experience. 

An interesting thought
struck me during the episode. Chris Chibnall would have been absolutely
pilloried for The Church on Ruby Road had he written it! And yet
Russell T Davies got away with it! That seems to be the fate of Chris
Chibnall though when it comes to Doctor Who. He literally couldn't do
anything right in the eyes of some fans. Chris Chibnall's Doctor Who
era is regarded by many (though obviously not all) to have been a
complete disaster. But is this fair? 

Chris Chibnall's version
of Doctor who definitely what you might call a mixed affair. Series
eleven seemed to be an attempt to make the show simpler and the Doctor
more friendly. It had an obvious desire to be topical and educational.
None of these elements worked in my opinion. The show was boring, the
'nice' Doctor was bland, and the social commentary was patronising and
self-satisfied. Although it may sound an awful lot like one at times
during the section on series eleven, this book is not intended to be a
sustained one-sided rant against Chris Chibnall's Doctor Who. Like many
Doctor Who fans, I was dismayed at how bad series eleven was when it
finally hit the screen. This was the worst the show had been since it
returned in 2005 and my frustration is evident. Later in the book I
will have some nicer things to say Chibnall's Who.

Series eleven
was an unbelievably bland, tedious and underwhelming season of Doctor
Who. This was easily the worst series of the show since it returned in
2005. You could argue that it might be the worst season of the show
ever made. Sure, Classic Who had wobbly sets and rubbish special
effects but it at least had interesting sci-fi ideas most of the time.
It had things happening and the Doctor was always (or nearly always) a
fascinating character. Series eleven of Doctor Who had no interesting
ideas, a Doctor that was so uninteresting you wouldn't have missed her
if she wasn't even there, and a strange air of indifference on the part
of the showrunner. 

Series eleven was supposed to be a bold new
reboot for the show to draw in new viewers and give established fans
the fresh coat of paint they had been seeking. And yet, there was a
tired feel to series eleven. Chibnall's Doctor Who in series eleven
felt like something on its last legs and bereft of ideas rather than
the opening salvo of a brave new dawn. Chibnall brought absolutely
nothing to this beloved show in series eleven. Where were all the ideas
we assumed he had stored up? What was Chibnall's great masterplan? 

Far
from energise the show, series eleven left many fans less enthused than
ever. Could you blame them? In Britain, 10.6 million people watched The
Woman Who Fell to Earth. By the time of the tedious finale The Battle
of Ranskoor Av Kolos, the viewing figures were 6.6 million. This trend
would get worse in series twelve. The series twelve finale The Timeless
Children drew only 4.6 million viewers - the worst figures since the
show came back in 2005. The shows placed around Doctor Who season
twelve on the BBC's Sunday night schedule, like Country File and Call
the Midwife, actually beat Doctor Who in the ratings. Embarrassingly,
it was even speculated that Doctor Who's dismal viewing figures were
artificially inflated by impatient Call the Midwife fans tuning in at
the end to see if Doctor Who had ended yet! 

Yes, there are
mitigating circumstances - like the advent of YouTube, streaming,
catch-up, and people simply not watching traditional 'live' television
in the same way that they used to. Technology is rapidly changing the
way that we consume television or entertain ourselves. However, series
twelve was broadcast in the winter during a number of wild storms in
Britain when there wasn't much else to do but batten down the hatches,
stay inside, and watch television. One would think this would be the
ideal circumstances for high viewing figures. This wasn't like a
Capaldi season thrown to the wolves in summer (when people go out a lot
more) and up against big live sporting events. 

The argument
that no one watches television anymore because they have YouTube and
streaming services doesn't completely wash. Everyone still owns a TV.
If you put something really good on television that attracts positive
word of mouth and becomes an 'event' then people will watch it. The
slide in viewing figures for Doctor Who began in the Capaldi era so
it's not a new phenomenon. Chibnall had the chance to make Doctor Who
event television again but blew it by producing a terrible season with
series eleven. You can't blame anyone who bailed out of series eleven.
If it wasn't called Doctor Who I wouldn't have lasted four episodes.

It's
hard not to think that a lot of the damage for this slide in ratings
was done in series eleven. Viewers were understandably curious to see
the first female Doctor at the start of series eleven but once this
curiosity had been sated they found a show hardly worthy of their time
(especially in an era when there are so many new sci-fi and fantasy
shows jostling for our attention). Series eleven made a mildly
interesting if patchy start but then sank without trace after the
abysmal one-two punch of Arachnids in the UK and The Tsuranga Conundrum
(surely two of the worst episodes of Doctor Who ever made). 

While
series eleven never quite got this bad again it wasn't much good
either. Episodes like Demons of the Punjab, Kerblam!, and The
Witchfinders were just bland and forgettable. They never really grabbed
your attention or contained anything that would make you want to
return. By the time of the tedious finale The Battle of Ranskoor Av
Kolos, no one really cared anymore. Chris Chiball had somehow
squandered all the goodwill and curiosity that greeted the arrival of
series eleven. Hopes and expectations were so high when The Woman Who
Fell To Earth neared its premiere and it was deflating and depressing
indeed that series eleven proved to be so tepid and disappointing. 

Series
twelve was more of a fan service series. Series twelve is desperately
trying to making Doctor Who a big deal again by throwing huge surprises
and twists at the audience. And it works - almost. It almost works. If
series eleven was a 1/5 season, then series twelve is a 3/5 season. And
yet, with a couple more good episodes in the vein of Spyfall, series
twelve could easily have been a 4/5 season. The Spyfall episodes were
terrific and after the astoundingly bad Orphan 55 the season managed to
get back on track with the twists and surprises of Fugitive of the
Judoon. 

We then had to endure the disappointing Praxeus and
Can You Hear Me? before The Haunting of Villa Diodati and Ascension of
the Cybermen managed to steady the ship again. And then, frustratingly,
we had The Timeless Children - a finale that never really managed to
deliver. Frustrating would be an apt description for season twelve in
that it could have been a surprisingly excellent season if Orphan 55
had been replaced with a better episode and The Timeless Children had
been really good. In this scenario, the mediocre Praxeus and Can You
Hear Me? would have have been easier to tolerate as filler episodes
before the third act of the season arc kicked in. The controversy of
the Timeless Child arc is probably something that will be forgotten in
time. Plenty of crazy things have happened in Doctor Who before and
will do again. 

While I am always surprised to learn there are
people who enjoyed series eleven (it's perfectly fine if people enjoyed
that season but it was so dull I'm just amazed that anyone derived much
enjoyment out of it), I am not surprised by any and all reactions to
series twelve. I can understand people who think it was great, I can
understand people who hated it because of the Timeless Child arc, and I
can understand people who are in the middle and thought it was merely
average. At the very least Chris Chibnall provoked reactions with
series twelve. There was - at last - stuff to talk about and debate. It
was a sign that Chibnall was moving in the right direction. 

Although
Chris Chibnall asserts that he avoids reading anything about his
version of Doctor Who, series twelve definitely feels like a reaction
to series eleven. It almost feels like Chibnall studied the most
salient criticisms of series eleven and made some changes. Series
twelve is better than series eleven. There are a couple of two-parters,
the return of the 'cold open', returning villains, returning characters
(as we'll see in Fugitive of the Judoon), and an arc. You even get a
big two part finale. Of the ten episodes in series twelve, four are
good, two are passable enough, and four are duds. That's patchy but
still a considerable improvement over series eleven where - The Woman
Who Fell to Earth aside - all of the episodes were either boring or
atrocious. 

The best thing about series twelve is that stuff
happens. It sounds obvious and stupid I know but it's true. Stuff
HAPPENS. In series eleven nothing happened. There is more stuff to
react to in Spyfall or Fugitive of the Judoon than the whole of series
eleven put together. The return of an arc is welcome too. You might not
like where Chibnall ultimately goes with this arc but at least there is
one. We have a reason to keep watching. The writing got a mild shake-up
too with Nina Metivier, Maxine Alderton and Charlene James all becoming
contributors. Maxine Alderton in particular was a welcome addition. 

Even
the TARDIS interior (which was hideous in series eleven) looks better
in series twelve. The vast checklist of things in series eleven that we
complained about (like the lack of an arc, no high stakes, dull
stand-alone episodes, no returning villains or characters) has been
noted. An effort has been made to make the show better and more
compelling with bigger stakes and a sense of danger for the characters.
There are plenty of big guest stars like Stephen and Fry and Goran
Višnjić and a couple of surprise ones too. Series twelve is not a home
run but you can see that everyone tried to raise their game and make it
better. There is a lot of effort on show - especially in the two-part
Spyfall openers. These episodes feel more like a big finale than a
premiere and that's exactly what Chris Chibnall's Who needed. We
appreciate the effort. Series twelve is inconsistent but it is much
better than season eleven. 

After the so-so Revolution of the
Daleks, the pandemic and budget constraints cast serious doubt on the
future of Doctor Who. To the credit of Chris Chibnall though he decided
to go for broke and came up with the six episode season called Flux.
Now, the Flux arc was patchy and didn't have a very good ending but
most of it was at least entertaining and in War of the Sontarans and
(especially) Village of the Angels we got two of the best episodes of
the Chibnall era. Chris Chibnall, contrary to series eleven critics
like myself, WAS capable of making decent episodes of Doctor Who. He'd
already proved that in series twelve with excellent episodes like
Spyfall Part 1 and The Haunting of Villa Diodati. 

The problem
is though that Chris Chibnall could never seem to find any consistency
during his time as showrunner. There was always a clunker just around
the corner. This was perfectly illustrated by the 2022 specials which
ended his tenure. Eve of the Daleks was quite good (if not tremendously
exciting) and The Power of the Doctor was terrific. 

Sandwiched
between these two specials though we had Legend of the Sea Devils -
which was atrocious. This all makes the Chris Chibnall frustrating in
that we know he was capable of a better show than he actually delivered
most of the time. 

Despite all the brickbats thrown at Chris
Chibnall during his time on Doctor Who I suspect that, in time, his era
might be remembered slightly more fondly than it was received. When you
factor in that Chibnall didn't have much money to juggle either you can
cut him more slack than he was afforded during his run on the show. At
the very least he did keep the show going and end on a high note with
The Power of the Doctor. 

Chibnall also did something
groundbreaking by casting a female Doctor. This was long overdue.
Imagine if they'd cast Vanessa Howard or Diana Rigg as the Doctor in
the 1970s. That would have been brilliant. They probably should have
done it in the 1980s. It was Chris Chibnall though who finally made the
Doctor female. Now, while I personally feel that Jodie Whittaker was
not very memorable as the Doctor (Jodie is excellent in other things
I've seen her in but for some reason her Doctor never quite clicked for
me - she often felt lightweight and miscast in the role though I did
grow more fond of her near the end), it was an important step because
the next time a female actor is cast as the Doctor (and it will happen)
it won't be a big deal this time. 

You'll have fewer people
moaning next time at a female Doctor. The only people moaning will be
those grim right-wing YouTube grifters who seem to have a bizarre
fetish for trashing Doctor Who. If there is one thing Britain doesn't
have a shortage of it is brilliant female actors. You would like to
think then that the next female Doctor will be terrific. And Chris
Chibnall and Jodie will be able to claim a bit of credit for that
because they paved the way. Anyway, without further delay, let's take a
deep dive into the Chibnall/Jodie era and go through it episode by
episode. Let us examine the highs and lows of Chris Chibnall's Doctor
Who...


SERIES 11


THE WOMAN WHO FELL TO EARTH (Director - Jamie Childs, Writer - Chris Chibnall)

The
new Doctor crash lands in Sheffield where she will meet her new
companions and tangle with an alien baddie who likes to collect the
teeth of his victims. We open with Ryan Sinclair (Tosin Cole), a young
man speaking on his YouTube channel (poor Ryan doesn't have that many
subscribers though) about the most remarkable woman he's ever met. We
think he's probably talking about the new Doctor but hold your horses
for a moment because he's not. Ryan is dyspraxic (a neurological
disorder which affects planning of movements and co-ordination) and so
- although he's in his late teens - has not yet mastered the art of
riding a bike. Chris Chibnall has a nephew who suffers from dyspraxia
so (admirably) decided to write it into the show through a character to
give the condition more publicity. 

Ryan's dyspraxia though is
what you might label inconsistent in series eleven. Chibnall soon often
seems to forget that he even gave this character the condition. We see
Ryan up on some hills above Sheffield trying (and failing) to ride a
bike as his grandmother Grace (Sharon D Clarke) and step-grandad Graham
O'Brien (Bradley Walsh) lend encouragement. This is a nice introduction
to the Bradley Walsh character. There are some beautiful shots of the
countryside here. These early scenes suggest that the promise of a more
'cinematic' Doctor Who has some credibility. This proves a false dawn.
Despite the fancy new cameras that were much trumpeted prior to series
eleven, this season often has a bland washed-out sort of look. Watch
the old episodes with David Tennant during the RTD era by way of
comparison. Those episodes seem much more colourful and vibrant than
series eleven. 

Frustrated at falling off his bike several
times, Ryan throws the bike off a hill and is then quite rightly forced
to go down and find it. You can't throw a perfectly nice bike off a
hill. In some woodland though, Ryan encounters an alien looking orb and
telephones the police. PC Yasmin Khan (Mandip Gill) duly arrives on the
scene and it turns out she knew Ryan at school. Yasmin is a rather
frustrated young probationary police officer in the city of Sheffield.
She wants more responsibility and is eager to show what she is capable
of. 

It's a potentially nice idea to have a police officer as
one of the Doctor's new companions. That could be quite an interesting
dynamic going forward couldn't it? Well, no. The fact that Yasmin is a
police officer is all but forgotten in the rest of the season. You have
to feel sorry for Mandip Gill. Yasmin must be one of the most
underwritten and vague regular characters in the long history of Doctor
Who. She literally has no personality whatsoever. If you expected Yaz
to be a charismatic companion frequently drawing on her police skills
in pesky sci-fi scenarios then prepare to be disappointed. 

If
you asked me to write something about the Yaz character in Chibnall's
series eleven of Doctor Who I would honestly struggle. About the only
thing off the top of my head I remember is that Yaz had a Minnie Mouse
hairstyle later on in the season. Aside from that I haven't got a huge
amount of information on Yaz up my sleeve. If they edited Yaz out of
most of series eleven with CGI it would make little to no difference to
the plots. It's as if, at the end of the production, Chris Chibnall
bumped into Mandip Gill in a BBC corridor and went "Oh, I knew I'd
forgotten something! Sorry Mandip. I promise to give you some lines
next year. Honestly. Remember to remind me next time." 

When it
comes to personality we have to say that - sadly - Ryan isn't much
better than Yaz. Tosin Cole (who seems to struggling somewhat with a
Yorkshire accent) often appears to be half asleep as Ryan. It's like
they slipped a sedative into his cocoa and pushed him onto the set.
Tosin has what can you only describe as a rather wooden and flat acting
style. For all I know, Tosin might be great in his other stuff. He
might be Laurence Olivier on the stage. All I can say is that, as Ryan,
Tosin Cole brings the energy and acting range of a waxwork dummy to
this show. One thinks of how quickly Pearl Mackie established Bill
Potts as a likeable and opinionated foil for Peter Capaldi. In
comparison to Mackie, Cole and Mandip are about as charismatic as a bag
of bones. 

Let's swiftly move on to the other characters then.
Thankfully, this series does at least have Bradley Walsh as Graham.
Walsh is not exactly a genius in the thesping stakes but he has an
easygoing charisma and comic timing that places him head and shoulders
above the rest of this cast - including, I'm sad to say, Jodie
Whittaker as the Doctor. Graham is easily the most interesting and
likeable character in series eleven and that's because of Bradley
Walsh. Walsh does all that is asked of him in series eleven. He's the
only person in this cast who deserves to be in a much better version of
Doctor Who. 

Back to the plot of The Woman Who Fell to Earth
now. Graham and Sharon find themselves on a train which is subject to
strange inexplicable events. Mysterious bundles of lightning
electricity. The special effects are perfectly decent here and it's
quite nice to have a horror sequence on a train at night. So far so
good. The Woman Who Fell to Earth has made a solid enough start. This
is not earth shattering stuff. It isn't the most exciting of the 'new
Doctor' episodes we've had since 2005 but it is competent enough. It is
passable. Jodie Whittaker then crashes into the train carriage as the
Doctor. 

The quick burst of the Doctor Who theme that heralds
her entrance is a somewhat unnecessary and naff addition to this scene.
Whittaker is doing the familiar (and by now rather tiresome) routine of
all new Doctors in their first episode. Acting all confused and erratic
because of the recent regeneration. What usually happens then though is
that the Doctors settle down and then their characteristics and
personality comes to the fore. By the end of the debut episode we
usually have an idea of how an actor is going to play the part. 

This
never quite happens with Jodie though. By the end of The Eleventh Hour,
Matt Smith is unquestionably the Doctor. By the end of Deep Breath,
Peter Capaldi has taken command of the role. David Tennant had you
accepting him as the Doctor in an episode where he spent most of the
story asleep in a dressing gown! Jodie is somewhat different. By the
end of this episode the jury is still slightly out but she certainly
hasn't made a negative impression yet. That will come later. That's one
of the bizarre things about series eleven. Jodie gives her best
performance in this debut episode and then quickly gets worse as the
season wears on. You'd think it would be the other way around wouldn't
you? She doesn't though completely establish herself as the Doctor in
the way that the previous actors were able to relatively early. She's
always playing 'catch up' and never quite manages to nail the part down
and make it her own. 

The regeneration 'confusion' makes it
difficult at this stage to get a handle on how Jodie is going to play
the role but the first impressions are decent enough. She's mysterious
(a quality she will quickly lose - much to the detriment of the season
and Jodie) and has a sense of humour (of sorts). All Doctor traits.
What helps Whittaker a lot in this first episode is that she spends
most of it wearing Peter Capaldi's clothes. This oversized dark suit
makes her costume look very Doctor-rish. She looks much more like the
Doctor in this suit than she does in her 'official' costume (which she
changes into later). You can't helped but feel slightly cheated though
by the fact that Chibnall never really resolved the cliffhanger of
Whittaker's regeneration when the TARDIS seemed to eject her and she
was last seen falling through the sky. What happened afterwards? Well,
nothing really. She landed on a train. Are Time Lords invulnerable
post-regeneration? 

Anyway, back to the alien stuff that Ryan
encountered. The orb is revealed as a mass of biological data-gathering
coils. The big villain is Tzim-Sha (Samuel Oatley) of the warlike
Stenza. The Stenza are rather obvious rip-offs of Stan Winston's
Predator. They are intergalactic hunters who collect the teeth of their
victims to decorate their faces. A nice macabre touch but - even so -
the Stenza are not exactly the most terrifying or memorable of aliens. 

You
aren't exactly desperate to ever see them again after this episode. I
can't be the only person who felt Tzim-Sha was more like a comedy Red
Dwarf villain than a suitable foe for the Doctor. Chris Chibnall
promised that series eleven would eschew established villains in favour
of new ones. He's good on his word. But here's the problem - Chris
Chibnall is absolutely terrible at coming up with new villains. He
couldn't come up with an iconic villain to save his life. As a
consequence, series eleven has no memorable villains whatsoever. Doctor
Who without memorable villains is like hot water without tea. It just
doesn't work. 

The Doctor refers to Tzim-Sha as "Tim Shaw".
It's mildly amusing. That's the sort of thing the Doctor would do.
Deflate a villain through humour. The Doctor, separated from the
TARDIS, must construct her own sonic from spare parts and spoons. This
montage is diverting enough. The idea of this Doctor being a 'tinkerer'
is fine and at this early stage of series eleven, Segun Akinola's music
is interesting by virtue of being very different from what came before.
The Woman Who Fell to Earth is what you might call 'ok' or 'solid' up
to and around this time. It's a base from which the rest of the episode
and indeed season eleven as a whole can develop. But nothing ever does
develop. The most damning criticism of series eleven is that it never
really gets any better than The Woman Who Fell to Earth. This is a
middling but passable sort of episode and yet Chibnall's Doctor Who
never actually gets better than this in series eleven. It actually gets
worse. A lot worse. 

At some point in The Woman Who Fell to
Earth you start to think 'This is ok but when is the episode going to
get exciting? What are the surprises are going to be?' Well, the
episode never really becomes exciting and there are no surprises. We
knew that Grace was going to die because she wasn't promoted as one of
the companions in the publicity. No surprise there then. The Doctor
faces off with Tim Shaw on a crane and we see the first hint that Chris
Chibnall's clunky dialogue is not going to be a picnic for poor Jodie.
"I'm glad you asked that again. Bit of adrenaline, dash of outrage, and
a hint of panic knitted my brain back together. I know exactly who I
am! I'm the Doctor, sorting out fair play throughout the universe."
Chibnall is great at writing dialogue that sounds a lot better on paper
than it does coming out of the mouth of an actor. 

There are a
number of odd moments in this episode that don't really feel like they
belong in Doctor Who. The drunk man throwing salad from his kebab at
Tim Shaw. The comedy relief character who listens to motivational tapes
also feels like someone who could easily have been jettisoned. The
Woman That Fell to Earth has what you might describe as a downbeat sort
of last act with the death of Grace and the funeral. Ryan mopes about
his missing dad failing to turn up and we learn that Graham only met
Grace because she was his nurse when he had cancer. It's not exactly
the most fun episode of Doctor Who. Get used to this. Doctor Who is
rarely going to be fun in series eleven. 

Chibnall's style in
series eleven is more grounded and 'worthy' than his predecessors.
Unfortunately, Chibnall's style here makes for a rather bland version
of Doctor Who. It feels like a reheated RTD without the wit and grand
arcs. What Chibnall has basically done is mimic the vague RTD blueprint
but taken all the good stuff out. Chibnall's Who in series eleven is
like eating a Snickers bar that has no peanuts or caramel. After the
Doctor has picked out her new costume (in what seems to be a charity
shop) she rigs up some alien tech to teleport off in search of her
elusive TARDIS. However, a mix-up means that Ryan, Yasmin, and Graham,
end up being teleported with her. This is a pretty decent cliffhanger.
At this early stage in series eleven you assume that this is the
approach Chibnall will take in the season. Cliffhanger endings and
maybe a search through the universe for the TARDIS. That actually
sounds quite exciting. Sadly though this wasn't the approach he took.
You'll get no more cliffhangers from series eleven. 

Jodie's
costume is pretty awful. She looked much better in Capaldi's clothes.
That's a great shot by the way of the Doctor looking down on Ryan as he
tries to ride his bike up on the hill. In this single shot the Doctor
seems mysterious, kind, and wise. She's like a cosmic guardian angel
looking down on Ryan. There is so much promise in this shot that is
never followed through on. This is the only time that Jodie's Doctor
ever suggests an inner life in series eleven. She is silent and
observing in a very Doctor-rish outfit. This is a 'what might have
been' sort of moment. If only they could have made Jodie's Doctor more
like this. More mysterious and aloof. More intriguing. 

The
last image is of the Doctor and her new companions floating in space.
It feels like this is the moment where their adventures will really
begin. So we give The Woman That Fell to Earth a pass. We give Jodie a
pass. It's a competent if sometimes dour sixty or so minutes of
television but there are sparks of promise and it feels like a
relatively sturdy launching pad for the new series. Jodie's version of
the Doctor is sure, we assume, to grow in stature in the forthcoming
episodes and these companions will be fleshed out too. That was the
assumption. The actual reality was quite different. 

The end of
this episode has a moment that - in hindsight - probably told us all we
needed to know about Chibnall's Doctor Who. All of the guest stars in
the new series are featured in a pompous 'coming soon' sort of trailer.
The most laughable thing about this smug self-satisfied promo is that
you've probably never heard of half of these actors. Steven Moffat
managed to get people like John Hurt, Maisie Williams, and Richard E
Grant in Doctor Who but he never made such a big song and dance about
it. 

The Woman Who Fell to Earth is a solid launch for the new
era of Doctor Who. Jodie doesn't immediately nail the part in the way
some of her predecessors did but shows some signs of promise. The Woman
Who Fell to Earth is competent with some nice moments and images but
does feel a little too downbeat for it own good at times and more akin
to a traditional ITV drama than a rompish sci-fi show. At this very
early stage the jury is still out on Chibnall and the new Doctor but
nonetheless this was a decent start. 


THE GHOST MONUMENT (Director - Mark Tonderai, Writer - Chris Chibnall)

In
this episode, the Doctor, Ryan, Yaz, and Graham find themselves on a
dusty barren planet called Desolation. They end up with two pilots -
Angstrom (Susan Lynch) and Epzo (Shaun Dooley) - who are competing in
some sort of intergalactic race. The race involves them reaching a
finish point called the Ghost Monument. The mysterious organiser of the
race is called Ilin (and played by Art Malik). Llin communicates with
them through a holographic device. 

First things first. The new
titles are great. One of the best things about Chibnall's Doctor Who.
So, we've got the introduction to the new Doctor and companions episode
out of the way so surely The Ghost Monument is going to be a bit more
fun right? Chibnall has had plenty of time to think about about Doctor
Who in the months leading up to production. Surely this lifelong Doctor
Who fan has plenty of great ideas and exciting plots up his sleeve?
Well, no. The Ghost Monument is the episode where the alarm bells start
to make themselves heard. Chris Chibnall has nothing up his sleeve in
series eleven. Chibnall's version of Doctor Who is like a fancy box
with ribbons on it. You open the box and there is nothing inside. It is
completely empty. 

The Ghost Monument was shot on location in
South Africa and looks quite good. The cinematography is excellent and
the idea of an intergalactic race also sounds exciting doesn't it?
Unfortunately this idea doesn't translate into an entertaining episode
of Doctor Who. Most of the episode consists of the characters slowly
walking across a desert type environment. You'll be getting no
intergalactic race capers in this snoozefest. We are told that the
planet is full of deadly biological elements and hazards. We see
absolutely no evidence of this in the story that follows. It is one of
the most boring 49 minutes of television you are ever likely to
encounter. 'Show don't tell' is a familiar piece of advice to writers.
Chris Chibnall is more of a 'Tell don't show' writer in series eleven. 

Early
on this episode, the Doctor is picked up by a spacecraft and must
negotiate with the pilot. It is in this scene that we begin to
experience for the first time an awful sinking feeling about Jodie
Whittaker's casting as the Doctor. She has no gravitas or presence
whatsoever in this establishing scene. Her Doctor has no charismatic
authority. Worst of all is the fact that in this scene Jodie sounds
like she's reading her lines off cue cards. This terrible piece of
acting completely pulls us out of the story. 

Another thing
about Jodie Whittaker that will soon become irritating in series eleven
is the way that she delivers her big speeches as if she's out of
breath. What is that all about? Jodie's constant waving around her her
sonic - complete with exaggerated arm movement - will also start to
grate. Get used to this. It will never end. 

Jodie's costume in
series eleven probably doesn't do her any favours. She looked more
Doctor-rish (there's that term again) in the big hooded coat she wore
in the short film that announced her as the Doctor. Her coat and
rainbow shirt is fine but there's just something about those short
trousers and large boots. It makes her look clownish and childlike. Her
Doctor conforms to the costume. She IS childlike in series eleven.
Toning down the 'angry angst ridden lonely God' version of the Doctor
was probably a good idea. One senses that Chibnall wanted to give the
character a fresh slate and make the new Doctor a bit more friendly and
approachable. That's perfectly fine. 
You can't help feeling though
that Chibnall went too far in the other direction and got rid of too
much of the stuff that MAKES the Doctor the Doctor. Jodie Whittaker's
Doctor never convinces you for a second that she's a centuries old Time
Lord who has saved the universe many times. She just feels like a daft
young woman from Huddersfield. There is no sense of a past or any
authority with Jodie's Doctor. She's just 'nice'. Jodie's Doctor is
more primary school assistant or big sister than Time Lord. The Lion's
share of the blame for this clearly goes to Chris Chibnall. Whittaker's
performance in series eleven is mediocre at best but what chance did
she have with these scripts? She isn't given much room in these stories
to put her own spin on the character. 

Having so many
companions is already starting to look like a bad move this early in
series eleven. The problem with three companions is that there is
insufficient time to give them all something to do. They frequently end
up just standing behind the Doctor asking questions. The large cast
also does the Doctor no favours. Jodie often feels like a supporting
player in the show she is supposed to be the lead of. Jodie feels like
a lightweight companion when she is supposed to be the heart of the
show. I think the problem is that this is essentially what Jodie is. A
supporting actor. She's a sort of 'everywoman' actor. You need more of
a character actor for a part like the Doctor. You need someone too who
is more naturally eccentric and charismatic than Jodie. 

We see
in series eleven why having one companion usually works best in Doctor
Who. It means that the sole companion is allowed plenty of screen time
and development. It also has a latent structural benefit in that the
solitary companion is our window into the world of the Doctor. We get
to know the Doctor as they do. One companion also means that the
Doctor/companion dynamic is much stronger and more emotional. When past
companions left the show it was always a big emotional moment. Can you
imagine an episode where Ryan or Yaz leaves the show having such power?
Would anyone even notice they were gone? Anyway, back to the rather
vague and undercooked plot of The Ghost Monument. The Doctor deduces
that the Ghost Monument is her errant TARDIS stuck in mid-phasing due
to the damage it suffered. Art Malik is rather wasted as Llin and
doesn't get enough screen time. We learn that the Stenza have a history
with this planet. Oh cripes. Don't even think about it Chibnall. We
don't want Tim Shaw back in this show. 

Lest we forget, the
Doctor and her companions also have an encounter with some flying tea
towels called the Remnants in The Ghost Monument. Thus far, Chibnall
has come up with Tim Shaw and flying tea towels as new villains. I
think the Daleks and Cybermen can probably sleep soundly without fear
of being supplanted in the Doctor Who pantheon of memorable baddies.
Elsewhere, Ryan manages to outrun some sniper robots in an action
sequence so bad and so arthritically directed that you will literally
wince with embarrassment. Here's the basic problem with The Ghost
Monument. It's slow and boring! This is dull television. Even the two
main guest stars are boring. Shaun Dooley as Epzo is given an
interminable speech at one point about how he was given harsh treatment
as a child that feels completely out of place. This just comes out of
nowhere and is a classic example of how Chibnall will suddenly throw a
dialogue scene into Doctor Who that would be more at home in Eastenders
or Casualty. 

These turgid slices of domestic drama style
dialogue serve only to further deflate episodes that are already boring
enough as it is. There's a jarring tension between Chibnall's dour
drama instincts and the fact that he's writing for a rompish sci-fi
show. We are on episode two and already Chibnall is starting to look
like a square peg in a round hole. 

It was fine (or at least
tolerable) when Chibnall just came in now and again and wrote the odd
episode. Steven Moffat probably tidied up his scripts anyway. Well, now
you've got seven (SEVEN!) Chibnall scripts in one season (and the
special) and there is no one to tidy these scripts up or tell Chris
Chibnall they are rubbish. Chris Chibnall has his hands on the wheel
now. He is the boss. Watch out for those rocks up ahead. This is going
to be a bumpy ride! 

Jodie's Doctor is already starting to
become annoying in The Ghost Monument and Ryan and Yaz are complete
tabula rasas. Only Bradley Walsh is keeping this ship afloat. He should
be the only companion. You could argue that he'd actually be a better
Doctor than Jodie Whittaker! Who would have ever predicted that before
series eleven? The game show host Bradley Walsh having more wit and
authority than the actor cast as the Doctor! Incredible. We now come to
the only good scene in The Ghost Monument. I would argue that this is
the best scene in series eleven by some considerable distance. The
Doctor and her companions are left on the planet to perish but the
TARDIS begins to phase in and out. The Doctor manages to stabalise the
TARDIS and runs to it on a mountain range. This is a beautiful image
and the music is wonderful. It's a great moment in a season almost
completely devoid of them. 

We are desperate to see inside
though aren't we? What delights have the production designers cooked up
for us? Think of all those amazing TARDIS fan art designs. Will it be
Victorian steam punk? Futuristic? I'll tell you exactly what the new
TARDIS interior looks like. It looks like the Match of the Day studio.
The crystals are clearly made out of plastic and there isn't room to
swing a cat in there. It looks cheap and cramped. It is is an utterly
abysmal TARDIS interior. Did someone actually get paid to design this
interior? 

The Ghost Monument is, aside from that one magical
scene where the TARDIS appears, a dreadfully disappointing and dull
second episode for series eleven. Nothing happens in the episode, there
is no sense of drama or danger, the one action sequence is
embarrassing, everything feels flat and lacking energy, the cast are
not gelling yet and have no chemistry with one another, the dialogue is
clunky and dull. This is simply not good enough. Series eleven needed
to come out of the blocks all guns blazing. Sadly though, The Ghost
Monument is enough to send anyone to sleep. 
If this was a brand
new show - and not called Doctor Who - you would have bailed out after
The Ghost Monument and watched something else next week instead. These
two episodes (especially this second one) would probably not have
enticed you back. So yes, it is The Ghost Monument where the shiny
facade of series eleven begins to crack. It is in this episode that we
realise - as painful as it might be because we all (well, most of us)
wanted series eleven to be fantastic - that Chibnall's version of
Doctor Who is not very good so far. This is the second episode of the
bold new dawn and already we have what feels like a filler episode.
Yes, I know, they went to a real location and made it look quite nice,
but where is the story? Where is the excitement? Where is the horror
and danger? Where is the wit? And where is the Doctor? 

There
is no connection in The Ghost Monument between the viewer and what is
happening onscreen. The Ghost Monument does not engage us. We feel no
emotion. We are simply bored. The characters stand around and talk. And
sit and talk. And stand and talk. And walk and talk. They are attacked
by dish cloths. The TARDIS returns. The whole of this episode is just
filler to get to the TARDIS reveal. Look, that's a great moment when
the TARDIS shows up but it doesn't justify the fifty or so minutes of
utter boredom you have made us endure to get there. It's like a James
Bond film having two hours of people talking in a room and then ending
with the pre-title stunt. This is a dreadfully dull episode that fails
to expand on its interesting concept. Jodie is already beginning to
look out of her depth as the Doctor and, Bradley Walsh aside, the
companions are rather dull and uninteresting. That's a great moment
though when the TARDIS arrives. Easily the most moving scene of series
eleven. 


ROSA (Director - Mark Tonderai, Writer - Malorie Blackman and Chris Chibnall)

The
gang arrive in Alabama in 1955 (it seems the Doctor is having trouble
getting them back to present day Sheffield) and find themselves seeking
to stop time-travelling racist criminal Krasko (Joshua Bowman) from
preventing Rosa Parks (Vinette Robinson) influencing the American civil
rights movement. Rosa Parks was, as you know, an American activist in
the civil rights movement best known for her pivotal role in the
Montgomery bus boycott. Rosa Parks was born Rosa Louise McCauley in
Tuskegee, Alabama, on February 4, 1913. She became active in the civil
rights struggle as far back as the 1940s - her husband was a member of
The National Association for the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP).
She worked for the local NAACP leader Edgar Nixon and Parks and her
husband were members of the League of Women Voters. 

In
Montgomery, Alabama, on December 1, 1955, Parks refused to obey bus
driver James F. Blake's order that she give up her seat in the
"colored" section to a white passenger. Because of her defiance the
Montgomery Bus Boycott became an important and enduring symbol of the
Civil Rights movement. "I had given up my seat before, but this day, I
was especially tired," said Rosa. "Tired from my work as a seamstress,
and tired from the ache in my heart. As far back as I can remember, I
knew there was something wrong with our way of life when people could
be mistreated because of the color of their skin."

In the 1960s
Rosa Parks worked for John Conyers (who served as a U.S. Representative
for Michigan from 1965 to 2017) and befriended Malcolm X. She was
involved in activism and campaigned to reverse the lack of housing for
black people in Detroit. Rosa Parks later founded the Detroit chapter
of the Joann Little Defense Committee and co-founded the Rosa L. Parks
Scholarship Foundation for college-bound high school seniors. She was
widowed in the 1980s and because she was prone to donating her speaking
fees to charitable causes, Rosa never had much money. She was sometimes
too generous for her own good. Rosa Parks died of natural causes on
October 24, 2005, at the age of 92, in her apartment on the east side
of Detroit. When the apartment she had lived in was threatened with
demolition an artist had it rebuilt in Germany as a Rosa Parks museum.

When
Rosa died, her body was transported to Washington, D.C. and transported
by a bus similar to the one in which she made her protest, to lie in
honour in the rotunda of the U.S. Capitol. Since the founding of the
practice in 1852, Parks was the 31st person, the first American who had
not been a U.S. government official, and the second private
person  to be honoured in this way. She was the first woman and
the second black person to lie in honour in the Capitol. Asked how she
wanted to be remembered, Rosa Parks said - "I would like to be
remembered as a person who wanted to be free so other people would be
also free." Her defiance during the civil rights struggle and
participation in activism has secured Rosa Parks a lasting legacy in
history

You know that series eleven must be bad if Rosa is
lauded as its stand out classic episode. This is supposed to be a great
episode? Rosa is a rather dreary and dull episode where the drama comes
from the shuffling around of bus time tables. Yes, bus time tables!
Should Doctor Who even be tackling stories like this in the first
place? You could make a case either way. Chibnall's Who is definitely
what you might call 'on the nose' in terms of social issues and
politics. In the classic late fifties/early sixties Twilight Zone, the
great (and very liberal) Rod Serling would often address topical and
important issues like race, fear of outsiders, prejudice, war, the mob
mentality, conformity, censorship, and discrimination, but he would use
science fiction in order to disguise these themes from the conservative
television networks of the era. 

Serling made his political
points and delivered his social messages but did so through brilliant
and entertaining stories. Sometimes though, now and again, he would be
a little bit too 'on the nose' and forget to give you a good story with
his themes. When Serling was a trifle too on the nose you'd get
episodes like I Am the Night—Color Me Black - where in a small
prejudiced town, permanent 24 hour darkness descends as a man is about
to be wrongfully hung for killing a bigot in self-defence. Though
well-meaning, these sorts of episodes were slow, dull, talky, and
dramatically obvious. 

Chibnall's Doctor Who is too often like
this. You are deluged with politics and 'messages' but don't get an
entertaining story through which these messages can be delivered in a
natural way. Consequently, this incarnation of Doctor Who feels preachy
and obvious. It feels dumbed down. Doctor Who is already hardwired with
latent positive messages. The Doctor is a character who wins by brains
and not brawn. The Doctor is tolerant, fights prejudice, helps people,
and doesn't carry a gun. The Doctor is the ultimate outsider. Do fans
of Doctor Who really need Chris Chibnall to constantly hammer them over
the head with obvious politics? 

One of my personal problems
with Rosa is that there always feels something slightly 'off' about
episodes of Doctor Who set in the United States. It just never quite
feels right. It's like when American shows do an episode in Britain.
Their depiction of Britain always feels like a lazy caricature and the
flip reverse is true. One can't help feeling that if they'd wanted to
write an episode about prejudice and racism then there are plenty of
British periods in history they could have chosen rather than tackle a
very American piece of history. You never even feel like the characters
are really in America in Rosa. It's obvious it was part of the South
African shoot. 

My main complaint about Rosa is that it's a
middling half decent piece of drama in its own right but a terrible
episode of Doctor Who. Rosa Parks deserves more than to be a supporting
character in a boring episode of Doctor Who. Write a book or make a
drama about Rosa Parks instead. Quantum Leap and Star Trek both did
better episodes about American racism than Doctor Who does here. That's
because they were American shows. It gave them more authenticity. 

There's
a terrific performance by Vinette Robinson as Rosa Parks but the actual
episode is incredibly dull. There's a completely unnecessary villain
too (who looks like he's just wandered in from an eighties pop video)
named Krasko who you feel sure must have been an addition by Chris
Chibnall. If there's one thing Chris Chibnall is great at it is
creating rubbish villains. Maybe this episode would have been better
off as a pure historical? The fact that Krasko is a racist from the far
future is an incredibly depressing subplot. You'd think the future
would be more enlightened than the past. It usually is in classic
sci-fi like Star Trek. 

Krasko - unfortunately - again
highlights the fact that Jodie Whittaker doesn't have much substance
and steel to her Doctor in confrontations with the villains. She just
doesn't have any sense of presence. When the policeman (who is arguably
the best villain in series eleven) menaces the Doctor and Graham in
their room in this episode, it is Bradley Walsh as Graham who seems to
have more authority and strength - not Jodie Whittaker's Doctor. Graham
feels more like the Doctor in this scene than Jodie Whittaker. That's a
really awful state of affairs when a companion feels more like the
Doctor than the person playing the Doctor. I've no idea why Chibnall
decided to make Jodie's Doctor so weak in series eleven. 

Could
you imagine a scene like this where Peter Capaldi's Doctor felt weak
and ineffectual compared to a companion in the face of a bully? No, you
couldn't. Capaldi's Doctor actually punched a racist after the racist
insulted Bill in Thin Ice. Jodie's Doctor, by contrast, often seems
physically intimidated during confrontations. She shrinks into the
background when she is supposed to be commanding the room and taking
charge. Take the moment where the racist slaps Ryan at the start of the
episode. The Doctor just looks shocked and meekly says they don't want
any trouble as she edges away into the background. This is not the
Doctor. The real Doctor wouldn't stand for a racist slapping one of
his/her companions. When Ryan and Yaz suffer from prejudice in the
cafe, the Doctor suggests they should go back to the TARDIS. It took
her this long to realise that Ryan and Yaz might stand out somewhat in
1955 Alabama? Is she stupid? You'd think this Doctor had never
travelled in time before. 

The most baffling thing about series
eleven is the way that it strips the Doctor of all the qualities that
make the character so interesting and iconic. The Doctor is brilliant,
enigmatic, mysterious, ancient, sometimes grumpy or rude, funny, alien,
eccentric, wise, powerful, charismatic, and compassionate. All you get
from Jodie's Doctor is that she's quite nice. That's it. She's nice.
Jodie's Doctor doesn't seem wise, ancient, brilliant, alien, enigmatic,
aloof, mysterious, or have any suggestion of an inner life or past. It
makes this version of the Doctor feel bland. The 'quirky' lines that
Jodie is constantly saddled with feel clumsy and clunky. She's
constantly saying things like "Oh, a trampoline, I love trampolines me,
I think I invented the trampoline" and it makes her Doctor seem
childlike and not very bright. 

The writing of Jodie's Doctor
feels like an attempt to pitch her somewhere in the middle of David
Tennant and Matt Smith. But these two actors had superior showrunners
writing for them and were allowed to have more range in their
interpretations of the Doctor. David Tennant could often be dark and
Matt Smith was naturally quirky and eccentric in a way that Jodie
isn't. Matt Smith was brilliant at making his Doctor feel like an
ancient alien in the body of a young person. We see no evidence that
Jodie is capable of any of this and - to be fair to her - she is never
really even given the chance. 

The scene at the end of Rosa
where the Doctor educates Ryan, Yaz, and Graham about Rosa Parks as
they look up at a television type screen in the TARDIS is one of the
worst scenes in television history. It makes Ryan, Yaz, and Graham look
like dim school children and - worst of all - it makes the Doctor
appear insufferably patronising. It also exposes the dreadful TARDIS
interior. They are quite patently all standing in a television studio
set. It looks ridiculous! Why is there no sense of a larger TARDIS
beyond this crappy interior set? We never see any evidence in series
eleven that the TARDIS extends beyond this small room. In the previous
series of Doctor Who it was always made apparent that this was merely
the entrance to the TARDIS and the control room (so to speak). 

The
closing credits for this episode eschew the Doctor Who theme in favour
of "Rise Up" by Andra Day. It is unnecessary touches like this that
make Rosa - and series eleven as a whole - feel unbearably smug,
pretentious and self-satisfied. Rosa is a well meaning episode but,
with the best will in the world, this is not exactly exciting
television. It doesn't feel much like Doctor Who. It feels more like a
middling episode of Quantum Leap. 

And the depiction of racism
negates the important themes through lack of nuance. Almost every white
person in the episode is a cartoon racist. The frightening thing about
racism is that you don't always know what the real views of someone are
in private. You could meet someone who seemed ok at first glance but
not know they are a racist. The 'unmasking' of a racist who seemed
affable on the surface would be more powerful than some cartoon villain
slapping Ryan. Also, surely there were a few decent white people in
1955 who didn't agree with segregation and the prejudice against black
people? Rosa depicts a United States where everyone is racist. 

Rosa
is desperate to be 'worthy' and important but if you come to Doctor Who
for an entertaining ride to go with your side-helping of positive
social messages then you aren't going to get much in the way of that.
As the gang seek to alter the bus time tables I wondered if this was
really happening. The plot of a Doctor Who episode revolving around bus
time tables. It is every bit as boring as it sounds. Rosa feels like a
somewhat out of place Doctor Who story to me. It made me wish that
there was someone in charge of this show capable of writing a powerful
and thought provoking episode about racism but through the prism of
pure science fiction. Sadly, that person is never going to be Chris
Chibnall. Rosa is a largely tedious episode that wastes some good
supporting performances and its well intentioned message. Shouldn't
Doctor Who be tackling racism is a more allegorical and entertaining
way? 


ARACHNIDS IN THE UK (Director - Sallie Aprahamian, Writer - Chris Chibnall)

Most
of the story for Arachnids in the UK, which was the fourth episode of
series eleven, takes place in an empty country hotel where a Trump
analogue named Jack Robertson (Chris Noth) is overseeing the completion
of a new hotel complex which has a spider problem. Earlier, now back in
Sheffield, the Doctor had encountered a giant spider in the flat of one
of Yaz's neighbours. Giant spiders. Well, surely even Chris Chibnall
can't mess up an episode featuring giant spiders can he? This episode
is bound to be fun isn't it? Sadly, Arachnids in the UK (that's a very
weak pun) is a baffling and unsatisfying episode that could only have
come from the pen of Chris Chibnall. Count on Chris Chibnall to make an
episode featuring giant spiders dull. 

Arachnids is probably
the episode in this season that finally confirmed the worst fears of
Doctor Who fans. This is episode four and series eleven is not getting
any better. Quite the contrary. It is getting worse. Hold on tight
everyone. We are now in freefall. All the problems that the first three
episodes have already alerted us to are magnified in this episode.
Jodie's Doctor has no charisma or authority. The companions - save for
Graham - are personality vacuums. Chibnall just can't write decent
villains to save his life. 

There is just something weirdly
'off' about Chibnall's Doctor Who in series eleven. It feels lifeless
and flat. It doesn't engage. It is boring. We are only on episode four
of Chibnall's Who and already it feels like a chore to sit through
rather than something we look forward to each week. Arachnids in the UK
does have one highlight near the start when we see the new beautifully
designed Time Vortex as the TARDIS hurtles through the universe. This
is a great moment in a season largely devoid of memorable moments. If
only series eleven could generate this sense of wonder more often. 

Yes,
as many fans pointed out, the not-Trump character was actually more
humane than the Doctor in this episode by wanting to shoot the spiders.
The Doctor wanted them to suffocate in a horrible death. That's a
really delightful and fun plot insertion by Chibnall isn't it? Spiders
suffocating to death. Thanks for that Chris. Is he completely
determined to make sure that Doctor who is no fun whatsoever to anyone?
Who the hell is he writing this show for? 

The scene where Ryan
plays some 'banging' Grime music to entice the spiders is embarrassing
enough to make you cringe. It feels like Chibnall trying to get down
with the kids. Scenes like this have no place in an episode of Doctor
Who. Perhaps the absolute worst thing about this episode is the way the
not-Trump character never gets his comeuppance. You wait for the moment
where the Doctor is inevitably going to make him look stupid or
overwhelm him with the force of her intellect and personality. That
moment never arrives. It's little wonder that the not-Trump character
is reluctant to accept that this Doctor is in charge. You wouldn't want
this version of the Doctor in charge of anything. 

The CGI
special effects in this episode are adequate (there isn't really enough
spider carnage to really put them to the test) but there are no great
moments of horror that will have kids (or adults) hiding behind the
settee. You'd think that a giant spider episode might contain someone
trapped in a web or about to be eaten or something purely for tension
but nothing of this kind ever arrives. Think of how terrifying the
giant spider scene in the Lord of the Rings trilogy was. Eighties films
with old school effects like Krull have scarier giant spider scenes
than Arachnids in the UK. 

This episode continues the strange
inability of Chibnall to give Yaz anything to do. She's a police
officer right? This is her home patch. You'd assume she would assert
some sort of authority in this episode but she never does. This is a
really boring and unsatisfying episode ultimately. If you are expecting
a fun romp where giant spiders invade Sheffield and the Doctor saves
the day with a brilliant piece of ingenuity then I'm afraid you are
going to be disappointed. The spider capers are dull and rationed, the
Doctor is ineffectual and bland, and by the end of Arachnids in the UK
you'll never have any good reason to ever watch this episode again. 

It
really does take a special brand of ineptness to decide to have a giant
spider story and then make it this boring. Chibnall obviously decided
that series eleven needed a bit of a romp at this stage to liven it up
and give the viewer more variety and in that he was correct. Series
eleven does need a bit more fun at this stage. However the B-movie romp
that you expect from Arachnids never arrives. This is unforgivably dull
stuff with terrible dialogue, plot threads that vanish into think air,
a main cast that still don't have any chemistry with one another,
terrible attempts at humour, an obvious message about toxic waste that
feels like it was tacked on as an afterthought, and a general plot that
makes no sense whatsoever. If you were in charge of Doctor Who and
someone sent you this script in the post you'd throw it in the waste
paper bin. 

Chibnall never even bothered to write an ending for
this episode. It just fizzles out. There is no particular reason for
the not-Trump character to be in this episode (guest star Chris Noth
genuinely seems to have no idea what he is even acting in here and you
can hardly blame him) and it's starting to get slightly tiresome the
way Chibnall keeps giving the Doctor anti-gun speeches. You don't need
to keep telling us this as if you are the only person in the world in
possession of this knowledge. Guns are bad, prejudice is wrong, Donald
Trump is a buffoon. We get it. We know. We AGREE with you. You don't
need you to constantly keep telling us this stuff as if we are stupid.
It just makes your version of Doctor Who feel patronising. 

You'd
expect Jodie to be settling into the role of the Doctor by now and
putting her own stamp on the character. If anything the opposite is
true. In this episode Jodie is often literally reduced to gurning and
pulling funny faces. Chibnall constantly has her reciting dialogue too
that feels like rejected leftovers from an old Matt Smith script. "Look
at your views! Never had a flat. I should get a one, I'd be good in a
flat. I could get a sofa. Imagine me with a sofa, like my own sofa. I
could get a purple one and sit on it..." The contrived 'I'm mad I am!'
aspect to Jodie's Doctor is not only unconvincing it's already tiresome
and annoying. 

All the problems we've had already detected in
Chibnall's Who are doubled-down on with a vengeance here. Too much
expositional dialogue, too much clunky dialogue, a dull one note
villain, no ending or twists, a dull story, lack of energy, dull
direction, no sense of threat, a Doctor that feels more like an
annoying companion than the Doctor. The charm, wit, imagination and
surprises of Doctor Who are all gone. At this stage in series eleven,
Chibnall has sucked the heart out of this show. He has made it boring. 

Arachnids
in the UK is bizarre in the way that it has no structure. It feels like
a bunch of random scenes have been cut together in the wrong order. The
plot threads left dangling from this episode should form part of a
screenwriting module. It's like Chibnall started writing a giant spider
episode and then lost interest after twenty pages. 

Arachnids
in the UK is just terrible. Dull, preachy, tedious, a cast who aren't
gelling together, awful dialogue, plot threads that vanish into thin
air, an irritating and ineffectual Doctor. This is dismal unacceptable
stuff. Arachnids in the UK is an unfinished script played by a cast who
all look like they'd rather be somewhere else.


THE TSURANGA CONUNDRUM (Director - Jennifer Perrott, Writer - Chris Chibnall)

The
Doctor and her 'fam' set off a sonic mine at a space Junkyard (or
something like that) and wake aboard the Tsuranga, an automated ship
travelling to a medical space-station. There are a bunch of
uninteresting characters on the ship but also a Pting - a small Gremlin
like alien which eats through metal. The start of this episode has the
Doctor and her companions sifting through a rubbish dump. It feels like
a metaphor for series eleven. Maybe they are looking for a decent
script? The Tsuranga Conundrum, which was the fifth episode of series
eleven, is one of the worst episodes of Doctor Who ever made. It is a
title in search of a story. The episode consists almost entirely of
Jodie Whittaker walking up and down a couple of corridors, waving her
arms around and endlessly explaining the almost non-existent plot on a
loop. 

This was clearly a 'budget' episode designed to save
money. If you are looking for entertainment and spectacle you've come
to the wrong place. Go and watch something else. At one point in The
Tsuranga Conundrum there is a space battle. Sounds fun right? Sadly,
the space battle is conveyed by someone standing in a room in a virtual
reality device. Seriously? Look, I know Doctor Who under Chris Chibnall
not have an unlimited budget up its sleeve. I get that. But special
effects are relatively easy to get hold of these days. You can get good
effects on a modest budget. The Steve Moffat era of Doctor Who had some
space opera. He didn't have a huge amount of money to juggle either. 

The
Tsuranga Conundrum is like a special expert masterclass in how not to
write a Doctor Who story. The premise is dull, the 'villain' is dull,
the location is dull, the supporting characters are dull, nothing
happens, there is no tension, it is all 'tell don't show', the
companions have nothing to do. Even the Doctor is dull. 

Chibnall
gives the Doctor a bizarre speech in the middle of this episode about
how she loves science. It feels completely out of place. It's like
Chibnall read something in an encyclopedia or saw a quote he liked and
so shoehorned it into the episode through a speech the Doctor makes.
"The particle accelerator smashes the atoms together, like a little
anti-matter factory, to produce positrons, which are then stored very
carefully inside electric and magnetic fields. The positrons interact
with the fuel materials to produce heat, which produces thrust. It's
beautiful. Anti-matter powering the movement of matter. Bringing
positrons into existence to move other forms of life across space. I
love it. Conceptually, and actually." 

Chris Chibnall's
dialogue sounds like it's gone through a google translation filter from
Slovak. You can see Jodie Whittaker visibly grappling with this clunky
'science' dialogue and trying to make it sound natural but she can't.
It isn't natural and she's not good enough to disguise this. Hasn't
Chris Chibnall worked out yet that Jodie isn't very good at this sort
of stuff? He cast her. Chibnall's habit of having the Doctor constantly
explain everything as if her companions are ten years-old makes Jodie's
character incredibly irritating. Who'd want to travel through space
with this patronising charisma vacuum? 

The Pting must be the
worst alien in any episode of Doctor Who ever. Notice how it eats
through anything but leaves the lame android alone. This CGI creature
is vaguely Gremlin like and absolutely preposterous. This creature is
the size of a teddy bear but Jodie Whittaker looks terrified and
flinches when she confronts it. This Doctor is literally scared of her
own shadow. Why is Chibnall writing the first female Doctor as a wimp?
Wouldn't it be more progressive to have the first female Doctor be bold
and confident? A touch of arrogance even? 

It feels like
Chibnall decided to have a woman Doctor but then couldn't really work
out how he was going to write a woman Doctor so he just ignored the
gender change and decided to make this new Doctor nicer and less aloof
than we are used to. Isn't this a bit patronising from Chibnall? He
casts the first woman ever to play the Doctor and the only personality
trait he gives her is to be a bit skittish and nice (in a bland sort of
way)? 

Christopher Eccleston is often described as an actor who
was great at the serious angry Doctor scenes but somewhat out of his
comfort zone with the quirky humourous stuff. There's maybe an element
of truth in that but Eccleston got plenty of good dialogue and some
powerful scenes to sink his teeth into. Russell T Davies played to
Eccleston's strengths often enough to make him a memorable Doctor.
Jodie Whittaker was required to be play the Doctor in series eleven as
a daffy primary school teacher. It is the blandest and least memorable
interpretation of the Doctor we have ever experienced. But was that her
fault? What was she supposed to do with these scripts? 

Even
though this ship in The Tsuranga Conundrum is supposed to be in grave
danger you get no sense of that watching the episode. The characters
wander around in lackadaisical fashion with no sense of urgency or
threat. The resolution to the threat is classic Chibnall in its
underwhelming nature. It literally feels like he just makes these
endings up off the top of his head as they shoot the episode. It's like
Chibnall turns in his Doctor Who scripts with the last act missing and
then just cobbles something together on the spot as they near the end
of the shoot. 

The subplot of the pregnant man in this episode
is also classic Chibnall. What is the point of this character? Chibnall
thinks this is an amusing subplot but it isn't funny in the least. The
actor playing the pregnant man is insufferable. Ryan's speech to the
man about caring for his child has the obvious subtext of Ryan's
missing father. But I don't care about Ryan's missing father. I don't
even care about Ryan. If Ryan got sucked out of an airlock in this
episode I don't think I would have even noticed he was missing the next
week when the new episode aired. 

Ryan's speech to the annoying
pregnant man is another classic example of how Chibnall will drop a
'dramatic' scene into the middle of Doctor Who that feels like it was
written for Holby City or Eastenders. We have never experienced such a
jarring disconnect before between the show and the showrunner as we do
in series eleven. 

There is an incant service at the end of
this episode which the Doctor insists on joining. "May the saints of
all the stars and constellations bring you hope as they guide you out
of the dark and into the light on this voyage and the next, and all the
journeys still to come." Pass the vomit bag. What is this nonsense?
Someone please unplug Chris Chibnall's computer. He makes Mark Gattis
look like Dostoevsky. This is another Chris Chibnall script that should
be on a roaring fire turning into ashes rather than fogging up our
television screens and boring everyone to death. 

There is just
no excuse for episodes like this. The Tsuranga Conundrum makes Eaters
of the Light look like The Empire Strikes Back. The Tsuranga Conundrum
is lamentable stuff. Absolutely tedious, chock full of wooden acting,
one of the worst scripts in the history of human civilisation, a
laughable alien villain, no pacing, no structure, no drama, no wit, no
emotion, no fun, no excitement, no magic. It's hard to think of many
worse episodes since the show came back in 2005. In fact, I could only
think of ONE myself but we'll have to wait for series twelve for that. 

 
DEMONS OF THE PUNJAB  (Director - Jamie Childs, Writer - Vinay Patel)

Yaz
asks the Doctor to take her to see her grandmother (Leena Dhingra) when
her grandmother (now Amita Suman) was young. They end up in the Punjab
in 1947 and the Doctor soon deduces that aliens are present. But what
is the motive of these mysterious aliens? The partition of India is
conveyed in this episode by a few sheds in the middle of nowhere. This
is a Yaz-centric episode. God knows if anyone needed a spotlight it was
poor Yaz. However, at the conclusion of this episode she still hasn't
really come into her own right as a character much more. Graham and
Ryan get virtually nothing to do in this episode. These must be the
most underwritten companions in Doctor Who history. 

Demons of
the Punjab an improvement over the Chibnall episodes we've endured so
far in series eleven - with the exception of The Woman Who Fell to
Earth. The Woman Who Fell to Earth was not exactly classic Doctor Who
but it was reasonably solid and interesting in a way that the rest of
the season isn't. Demons of the Punjab is better than the previous
three episodes (yes, even Rosa - an episode I contend is dull despite
its positive reception) but that really isn't saying much. It's not
exactly a high bar to clear. 

Demons of the Punjab still though
has many of the same problems that have dogged most of series eleven.
The most salient problem is that, like most of series of eleven, Demons
of the Punjab is mostly boring and the acting is abysmal. There is
really no excuse for making a season of Doctor Who this boring. And
yet, Chris Chibnall seemed to think this was a tremendously exciting
show when he was promoting it on the publicity junket. Yes, I know,
he's not going to say anything else. He's not going to go - "Yeah, I'd
lower your expectations this year. I've watched it and, to be honest,
it's really boring. I expect a lot of people will fall asleep trying to
watch this." The thing is though, I genuinely believe sometimes that
series eleven is Chibnall's idea of a good show. 

The sci-fi
elements in Demons feel like an afterthought but they do at least
prevent us from completely falling asleep. The Thijarians have a vague
Cenobite/Hellraiser sort of look which is quite good fun but the
episode fizzles out somewhat when they are revealed to be benign aliens
who are simply here to commemorate people who have died alone. I'm sure
it wasn't intentional but they feel like a vague rip-off of the
Testimony from Twice Upon a Time (and that story was only a handful of
episodes ago). 

The twist that the aliens are not a threat
means that Demons of the Punjab continues one of the many weaknesses of
series eleven in that there is never any sense of threat or danger for
the characters. None of the situations the Doctor and her companions
find themselves in during series eleven have any tension. These aren't
compelling situations. Consequently, the episodes, whatever their merit
(or lack of) as pieces of drama, fall flat and become a chore to watch.
Never before in Doctor Who have you glanced at your watch so many times
wondering how much longer an episode has to run as you so frequently do
in series eleven. 

We get a rarity in Demons of the Punjab.
Graham and Yaz actually have a conversation! This cast are still not
gelling though. There is no great chemistry fizzing around in their
interactions. Tosin Cole and Mandip Gill often feel like members of the
public who have won some sort of competition to appear in an episode of
Doctor Who and Jodie continues to present the blandest incarnation of
the Doctor we have ever seen. She is simply bringing nothing to this
part in series eleven. It feels like Jodie’s entire research for this
iconic role consisted of watching ten minutes of a Matt Smith or David
Tennant episode. 

There's a death in this episode near the end
that continues the weird downbeat aura that has filtered through series
eleven. What makes this worse is the fact that the Doctor decides she
can't intervene and just wanders away. It compounds the sense of this
Doctor being weak and useless. One other thing about Demons of the
Punjab which reminds you of Chibnall's episodes is the way that this
story just seems to sort of fizzle out in the end. Series eleven is
very strange in the way that these episodes feel like first drafts that
were rushed into production. None of these stories feel complete or
satisfying. 

One other glaring problem with series eleven is
the way that these episodes feel padded out. The running time of
episodes in series eleven has been extended (at the cost of a shorter
run of ten episodes) and the scripts are struggling with this. Few of
these stories in series eleven have enough substance to them to justify
the extra length. And worst of all is that these stories are
unforgivably dull and boring! Where is the excitement and fun? Where is
the wit? Where are the twists and surprises? Demons of the Punjab is
like some tepid 'worthy' drama with the Doctor and a sci-fi subplot
thrown in as an afterthought. 

The guest stars in this episode
are pretty hopeless and bland. Alongside the regular wooden
performances of Jodie, Tosin, and Mandip, there is practically a forest
of teak onscreen in Demons of the Punjab. You could take Jodie's Doctor
out of these episodes and we wouldn't miss her in the slightest. If
anything, these episodes are more of a drag when Jodie is front and
centre, pulling funny faces, pointing her sonic around as if her arm is
stuck, and rattling off subpar Tennant whimsy. 

Demons of the
Punjab is not as bad as some of the stuff Chibnall has written (how
could anything be that bad?) in series eleven but it still isn't good
enough, not by a long shot. It's still bland and sort of forgettable.
If this had been in series ten, you'd think of it as that boring
episode set in India where nothing much happened that you had to sit
through on the way to the big two part finale. 

Like most of
series eleven, you'll have no good reason to ever sit through Demons of
the Punjab again. It is absolutely unacceptable that this shortened
season of ten episodes has so many dull stories where nothing much
happens. You'd have thought that a shorter than usual season would be
an advantage. You'd have thought this would make it easier to stretch
the budget and avoid too many filler episodes. The reverse is - sadly -
the case though. We have the worst of all possible worlds in series
eleven. A shortened season that is almost entirely composed of dull
filler episodes. The lack of ambition in this shortened season is quite
unforgivable. 


KERBLAM! (Director - Jennifer Perrott, Writer - Pete McTighe)

The
Doctor and her companions travel to Kerblam!, a galaxy-wide online
shopping service consisting of automated warehouses, and a mostly
robotic workforce known as "TeamMates". Under the guise of being new
employees, the group attempt to find out who had sent them a delivery
with a call for help. This episode takes place in a very exciting
location. A warehouse. It's not even a futuristic warehouse most of the
time. It is literally a bog standard warehouse with racking of the sort
that many people will have worked in. The plot evokes Paradise Towers
and the Happiness Patrol. Kerblam! seems to be a series eleven episode
that many fans thought was sort of alright. At the very least it is a
more lighthearted 'caper' than some of the other episodes we've endured
and we don't feel as if we are endlessly being bashed over the head
with a platitudinous political commentary. 

Bizarrely though,
the message of the story seems to be the Doctor siding with capitalism
over the workers. That's a rather odd development! The Doctor is way
too excited at the start for my tastes when she has a visit from the
Kerblam man (or whatever it was). Why would the Doctor get into a
childlike fit of excitement over some capitalist corporation? You
couldn't imagine Capaldi acting like that. It seems almost cruel
sometimes the way that Jodie came straight after Capaldi. We went from
probably the best actor to ever play the part to someone who pulls
funny faces. Talk about the sublime to the ridiculous. 

The big
guest star is that comedy titan Lee Mack. Sarcasm aside, Lee Mack
doesn't get much to do. You do get the always terrific Julie
Hesmondhalgh though as a manager named Judy Maddox. One problem with
Kerblam! is that it looks like a rather cheap episode at the best of
times. They obviously saved money by just shooting most of this in a
real ordinary warehouse. It's not the most arresting of locations. The
Doctor and her gang pretending to be workers is rather risible (I've
worked in a warehouse and I can assure you that you aren't allowed to
just stand around and chit chat all day!) but the robots in this are
quite good fun and sort of creepy. It's the first time that series
eleven has successfully managed to be creepy. 

Sadly, a lot of
the problems that have plagued series eleven are still apparent though.
The direction and pacing of the episodes in this season has been
disappointingly flat and dull and that trend continues here. Kerblam!
lacks energy and never really grabs the audience. The writer of this
episode is perhaps not at fault as he's written a chase scene and a big
confrontation. It's not his fault that the episode is directed in such
a staid fashion. I suspect that Pete McTighe probably imagined his
warehouse to be more overtly futuristic too. He must have been
disappointed when he saw how cheap the episode looked on the screen. 

The
main cast members are still a big problem. Bradley Walsh is doing his
thing, which is fine because he's funny and likeable, but Ryan and Yaz
are still absolutely terrible. You'd think Tosin and Mandip had never
acted in their lives by the way they deliver some of their lines.
Jodie’s Doctor continues to be lightweight and forgettable. When she
confronts the villain it is always laughable because she has no
authority or presence. When Capaldi, Tennant, Eccleston or Smith had to
confront a villain it was always riveting because they were capable of
showing how powerful and dangerous the Doctor could be. Jodie just
can't seem to do that. In series eleven she often looks frightened when
she has to confront someone. 

This is the 'supply teacher'
version of the Doctor. And it's not because of her gender. Could you
imagine if someone like Jodie Comer or Michelle Gomez was playing the
Doctor? If they had to threaten a villain it would be spellbinding and
scary. Jodie's lack of gravitas and authority is a recurring problem
with series eleven. The worst thing about season eleven is that you
feel like the other actors (whoever they were) who might have been in
the frame to play the Doctor must have considered it a lucky escape
when they saw the actual show that Chibnall had made. It's hard to
think of any actor, however brilliant, who could have consistently kept
their head above water in a show this boring and badly written. A young
Diana Rigg would have struggled to breathe life into this season let
alone poor Jodie. 

There's a big chase sequence in this episode
featuring conveyor belts. The special effects are dodgy to say the
least and it doesn't have much suspense. Ryan's dyspraxia seems to come
and go in series eleven. Sometimes he has it and at other times it's as
if Chris Chibnall completely forgot he'd given Ryan this condition in
the first place. Kerblam! is sort of like a forgettable Russell T
Davies/Tennant era episode. You could imagine Davies doing an episode
like this and it would be passable enough - if hardly the most
memorable of Doctor Who stories. Kerblam! is better than some of the
more dismal episodes in season eleven but it's no great shakes all the
same. Anyone hoping for a massive upturn in quality for series eleven
to have arrived by now is going to be disappointed. 

When I sat
down to write something about Kerblam! I racked my brain and found that
I could remember almost nothing about the episode. I last watched
Listen years ago and yet can remember almost everything that happens in
that episode. I haven't watched Heaven Sent for a while but know the
episode by heart. I haven't watched some of the Christopher Eccleston
episodes for years but I could easily write about that season off the
top of my head if I had to. Kerblam! though, I can barely remember at
all. Kerblam! did not lodge itself in my memory. It had no great
moments that I can recall in an instant. The plot and characters washed
over me. They went in and straight back out again. Nothing in the
episode stayed with me. 

And that's the problem with series
eleven. It doesn't register. It doesn't affect you. You feel no
connection to anything that is happening. All eras of Doctor Who have
had forgettable episodes that you don't feel in a rush to watch again.
It's probably unavoidable. Very few television shows are consistently
brilliant from week to week. Series eleven is unique though in the way
that nearly every episode is forgettable. Would anyone seriously sit
down and ever watch these episodes again? They were bad enough the
first time around. Kerblam! is at least a bit lighter and more fun than
the early episodes of series eleven but it's still completely
forgettable all the same. 


THE WITCHFINDERS (Director - Sallie Aprahamian, Writer - Joy Wilkinson)

In
this series eleven episode, the Doctor and her companions end up in
17th century Lancashire where a witch trial is taking place. The Doctor
pretends to be the Witchfinder General and matters are complicated by
King James (Alan Cumming) turning up. As you can probably guess, the
Doctor might be taken for a witch herself before this particular
adventure has ended. This is an episode that many people were looking
forward to when they saw the episode titles for season eleven. Well,
this one was bound to be fun wasn't it? Maybe a rompish riff on Hammer
films? The Doctor and the gang at a 17th century witch trial sounds
like a can't miss idea. It's another wasted opportunity though. The
budget for this episode is so non existent that they don't even have
horses. King James has no entourage! 

Guest star Alan Cumming
hams his part to oblivion. His voice is apparently based on Malcolm
Rifkind. Cumming's archness is a rather cruel counter point to the rest
of the cast - Jodie, Mandip, and Tosin in particular. Cumming seems to
have deduced that this episode isn't very good so he's just going to
have fun. Cumming is not much of an actor but he does have a presence
and a flamboyant scenery chewing sort of campy charisma. So when he is
acting with Jodie it magnifies the fact that she is lacking these
qualities. She doesn't have any charisma or comic timing. She is blown
off the screen when she has to act with Cumming. When you watch their
scenes together you unavoidably keep thinking that Alan Cumming would
be a better Doctor than Jodie. 

David Tennant managed to hold
his own with Catherine Tate - who is a famous comedian in real life.
Peter Capaldi managed to compete with Michelle Gomez - who is literally
a force of nature. Matt Smith was an equal in his sparring with the
larger than life River Song - played by an over the top Alex Kingston.
Faced with a similar challenge, Jodie Whittaker just fades into the
background. She is often the dullest person in a show where she is
supposed to be the lead. 

There's a ludicrous moment in this
episode where the Doctor gets into a huff and declares that if she was
a 'bloke' everyone would be listening to her. It doesn't make much
sense because she's already convinced these people that she is the
Witchfinder General and had numerous conversations with everyone! Also,
why does no one seem to notice the anachronistic clothes of the Doctor
and her companions? Why don't they ever wear period clothes from the
TARDIS wardrobe in series eleven? The Doctor complaining about sexist
attitudes in The Witchfinders doesn't make any sense. Does she not know
she's in the 17th century? What does she expect? You'd think the Doctor
would have visited this period before. 

Another inconsistent
aspect to this incarnation of the Doctor is the way she insists they
can't intervene at fixed points in history but then breaks her own
rules when the plot calls for it. These details compound the fact that
Jodie's Doctor doesn't really have a distinct personality or character.
She's just there waving her arms around dispensing (mostly awful) rapid
fire dialogue. There is a bizarre refusal by the writing in series
eleven to let Jodie play the Doctor we know. This is essentially a
brand new character that has little to do with the established Doctor.
You don't even feel like Jodi is an alien. She just feels like an
ordinary human woman who has borrowed the TARDIS for a spin-off show
while we wait for the real Doctor to return. This is basically what
series eleven feels like. A forgettable CBBC Doctor Who spin-off show.
The Sarah Jane Adventures was vastly superior to this rubbish. 

There's
a great missed opportunity in this episode when the Doctor is a
prisoner and has an exchange with King James about their true nature.
He points out that she too hides behind her name. It's a fascinating
moment and one of the few times in series eleven that Jodi's Doctor
suggests an inner life as she contemplates this assertion. What happens
next? Absolutely nothing! They go nowhere with this and that's series
eleven in a nutshell. It's just an empty, hollow, bland season of
television. There is no subtext or mystery to this show. There is no
ambition to anything in series eleven. No grand plan or arc. 

Doctor
Who wasn't always perfect with Steven Moffat but you knew it was a
labour of love for him. You knew he was throwing the kitchen sink at
the show. Series eleven feels like a show made by people who just see
this as their latest job and want these episodes finished as quickly as
possible so they can go home and do something else. There is no
enthusiasm to anything. No energy or creativity. Series eleven is
completely stale. It feels dull and tired. 

It's interesting to
compare this episode with the Inside No. 9 story The Trial of Elizabeth
Gadge. I can assure you that Inside No. 9 has less money up its sleeve
than Doctor Who but they still did a 17th century witch trial story
more convincingly. The Trial of Elizabeth Gadge was not only witty in
the way that it juxtaposed the preposterous nature of witch trial
evidence with the grave formality of the trials but it was also
beautifully acted and had the great David Warner. It even had a horror
twist at the end. The Trial of Elizabeth Gadge had a funny and clever
script and memorable characters. All that The Witchfinders ultimately
has going for it is Alan Cumming hamming it up and doing a silly voice
to amuse himself. 

The Witchfinders also does that familiar
series eleven thing of throwing some nonsense about aliens in at the
last minute - thus leading to a climax that is oddly similar to the
flying tea towels from The Ghost Monument. The decent performance of
Siobhan Finneran as Becka Savage in The Witchfinders and the broad but
entertaining antics of Alan Cumming do - unfortunately - throw yet more
negative shade onto Tosin Cole and Mandip Gill. Ryan and Yaz are surely
two of the dullest companions in the history of Doctor Who. Even good
old Bradley Walsh is starting a look bit bored by this stage and who
can blame him? Having three companions continues to be a problem in
series eleven that the writing can't seem to adjust to. 

And
yet, in series ten we had episodes where the Doctor had Bill, Nardole
and Missy as companions in the TARDIS and it worked fine. All were
unique characters in their own right, all of them had something to do,
and Capaldi's Doctor was still a strong undiminished presence at the
heart of it all. Moffat was able to juggle four characters in the
TARDIS. Chibnall's version of Doctor Who can't even get the Doctor
right let alone juggle a crowded TARDIS team. 

The Witchfinders
is not flat out terrible but it isn't exactly something that lodges in
the memory afterwards either. It's just a ho-hum bland filler sort of
episode where nothing much happens and there are no great moments that
you remember afterwards. The Witchfinders really should have been much
more fun than this. It's not completely terrible but, like far too many
episodes in series eleven, ends up being rather forgettable in the end.



IT TAKES YOU AWAY (Director - Jamie Childs, Writer - Ed Hime)

In
this episode, the Doctor and her companions land in modern day Norway
and encounter an isolated cabin where a blind girl named Hanne (Ellie
Wallwork) seems to have been abandoned by her father. She seems to be
terrified and under siege from a mysterious creature. Upon
investigation, the Doctor discovers a mirror with no reflection that
turns out to be a portal to the Antizone - a buffer-space between
universes.

There's more subpar Tennant/Smith leftovers at the
start of this episode when the Doctor eats some dirt to deduce where
they are and talks about a sheep revolution. It's not very funny. One
of the irritating things about series eleven is the way the Doctor is
constantly given unfunny lines which reference unseen adventures or
incidents in her past. "Oh, a windmill. I love a windmill me. I used to
live in one with Oscar Wilde. That was on Mars. I think I invented
windmills." One thing we can say is that these unseen adventures always
sound a lot more interesting than anything we DO see the Doctor do in
series eleven! The adventures we do actually see the Doctor partaking
in during series eleven are consistently boring and forgettable. 

It
Takes You Away got some modest hype in Doctor Who fandom prior to
transmission. This was, some suggested, going to be the classic episode
we've been waiting for in series eleven. All seasons of post 2005
Doctor Who, however patchy, have rewarded the patience of the viewer
with some great stories. You know that you'll get something really good
in the end even if you have to sit through a few filler episodes to get
there. That's the routine with Doctor Who. Series eleven is the first
season of 'Nu' Doctor Who where the viewer waits in vain for the
elusive classic episode. It never arrives. The show never actually gets
good. This is an entire season of Doctor Who stuck in first gear. 

A
cabin in the woods. A mystery. All ingredients for a good Doctor Who
episode. Sadly, It Takes You Away is not the classic episode we were
hoping for. The frustrating thing about It Takes You away though is
that there is a good episode in here somewhere but it doesn't quite all
come together. The mystery of the girl in the cabin and the unseen
creature is all compelling enough at the start and although the mist
shrouded Antizone feels like a vague rip-off of the Upside Down from
Stranger Things, I actually enjoyed the parallel universe angle and
these Antizone scenes because they give series eleven something it has
sorely lacked - some craziness and eccentricity. 

One of the
big problems with series eleven is the fact that it has been so middle
of the road. There is no ambition in this season and no big story arc.
Chris Chibnall seems to have gone into this with no plan and no
enthusiasm. He has simply produced ten mostly mediocre (and sometimes
downright terrible) episodes of Doctor Who simply so that the BBC has
something for their Autumn schedule. Chibnall's main goal seems to have
been to want the series to be more accessible. There's nothing really
wrong with (and even the biggest fans of Steven Moffat would admit that
he sometimes disappeared up his own metaphorical black hole by trying
to be clever - those seemingly neverending arcs, the River Song saga in
particular, a sometimes wearing exercise in indulgence) but Chibnall's
removal of the characteristics that make the Doctor the Doctor and his
removal of the familiar villains has literally sucked the heart out of
the show. 

Everything that made Doctor Who interesting has been
jettisoned under Chibnall in series eleven. What is left is a bland
show that seems more geared to children than adult Doctor Who or
general sci-fi fans. I would contend that even this was a failure. What
child would be entertained by Demons of the Punjab or The Ghost
Monument? I suspect they'd be bored out of their mind after ten
minutes. Why would they be watching this dreary show? The best Doctor
Who stories can be enjoyed by people of all ages. Chibnall has somehow
made a show that is too slow and boring for children and too
patronising and simplistic for adults. 

Anyway, the fact that
It Takes You Away is sort of bonkers at times is actually almost
refreshing and charming after the constant diet of bland soup we have
endured in series eleven so far. That's not to say that It Takes You
Away is a great episode. It isn't. Like most of series eleven it is
disappointing. However, this is the first episode in series eleven that
is less than the sum of its parts. This could have been good. It had
potential. Most of series eleven is not even less than the sum of its
parts. Most of the episodes in series eleven have no parts. Series
eleven is a glass of tap water. There is nothing there besides some
fancy new cameras to make the locations look nice. It is empty and
vacuous. It is boring. 

The big reveal in It Takes You Away is
the gang encountering Grace again. Only it's not the real Grace. This
is the work of the Solitract - an entity who has created its own
universe and wants companionship. Bradley Walsh continues to do the
best work out of this cast (admittedly he doesn't have much
competition) when Graham meets Grace again but must accept it is an
illusion. Sharon D Clarke is rather wooden in her return as Grace and
because series eleven has been so forgettable these scenes don't have
the power that they should. We just aren't invested in these characters
and even Bradley Walsh has endured some 'friendly fire' in that regard.


Walsh is doing good work in series eleven but he's in a
terrible show with some atrocious actors. If he was in a good version
of Doctor Who with a great actor as the Doctor then his arc would have
more emotion and power. Bradley Walsh as Graham in series eleven is
like a pleasant little side dish in an otherwise awful meal that gave
you an upset stomach. He's the only good thing about what was a largely
negative experience. Graham's ongoing attempts to get Ryan's approval
and be called 'Grandad' are not helped by the fact that Ryan comes off
as unlikable by being so snotty to Graham through series eleven. Ryan
doesn't even deserve Graham's patience. 

There are more
terrible villains in this episode. Some killer moths. Kevin Eldon is
rather wasted as a double-crossing alien villain. This episode has what
has become an infamous moment in Doctor Who history. The Doctor saves
the others but remains with the Solitract. The Doctor must then
persuade the entity to release her. What's so strange about this you
ask? Well, the Solitract takes on the form of a CGI frog with the voice
of Grace for this scene. Is this the moment that Doctor Who has finally
jumped the frog? 

Well, I don't know. I sort of like the weirdness of this scene. You'll either love it or hate it. 

What
is most fascinating about this scene is that Jodie (who is obviously on
set reacting to nothing) is alone at last with a Doctor-rish sort of
moment. What could be more Doctor-rish than bargaining with a strange
entity? You can visibly see her trying to work out how to play this
scene. This is the moment where you can finally see Jodie desperately
groping for her own unique take on the Doctor. She doesn't quite manage
to get there in the end does at least show tiny flickers of promise.
Although I would contend that, on the evidence of series eleven, there
are many actors (both male and female) who could play this part better
than Jodie, you can see in this scene that she's capable of more than
this season is allowing her to do. 

There's some major problems
with the It Takes You Away script - the chief of which is the fact that
Hanne's father has tricked her into believing there is a creature
outside so that she doesn't go out and he go can through the portal and
be with his late wife (who is obviously an illusion). This is child
abuse and yet at the end of the episode the Doctor makes no attempt to
punish him or say much at all. He's just left with his daughter. The
same daughter he abandoned and tricked! 

It Takes You Away is
not a very good episode but it is a sort of likeable one in a strange
way because it's one of the few stories in series eleven where they at
least seem to be trying. The writer of this episode has come up an
actual sci-fi concept! I know alternate reality stories are not exactly
original but at the very least this episode has a science fiction sort
of premise. If the last act had been better and a more talented actor
was playing the Doctor then this could potentially have been a good
little episode. 

As as stands though, It Takes You Away has a
lot of the negative baggage we've become accustomed to in series
eleven. Wooden acting, sluggish direction, no sense that any money is
actually spent on this show, and a general sense that we are watching a
science fiction show made by people who don't know how to make a
science fiction show. It seems to be beyond anyone working on series
eleven to nail one of these stories and make a really good episode. 

I
suppose one would have to give the writers a big portion of blame for
that but the direction, pacing, and acting in series eleven also leaves
a lot to be desired. If you had to describe series eleven in two worlds
you would simply say that it feels bland and uninspired. It's little
wonder that the main cast often look bored in series eleven. It Takes
You Away is flawed but interesting. This could have been a really good
episode but somehow ends up as less than the sum of its parts. 


THE BATTLE OF RANSKOOR AV KOLOS (Director - Jamie Childs, Writer - Chris Chibnall)

Set
on the planet Ranskoor Av Kolos, the Doctor must stop the alien Stenza
Tzim-Sha (Samuel Oatley) from using the powers of the psychic race the
Ux to shrink the Earth in revenge for his previous defeat and exile
thousands of years earlier. The heart sinks in this episode when you
realise that the big surprise is the return of 'Tim Shaw' as the
villain. Honestly, who cares? The Battle of Ranskoor Av Kolos would
have been a passable (if mediocre) early or mid-season episode but as a
series eleven finale it is very underwhelming. 

They really
pushed the boat out in this episode as far as the budget went. We get a
quarry AND a warehouse. It's safe to say Tim Shaw (who seems to have
wandered into the wrong show from an old Red Dwarf episode) is not the
most formidable villain to grace Doctor Who. Ultimately, he is no match
for a fiftysomething bus driver and his dyspraxia suffering grandson.
The story in this episode riffs on The Pirate Planet and Logopolis.
There's an anti-faith message (the religious aliens are depicted as
idiots) in this story that feels rather smug and plenty of nonsense
about neural blockers. There's an obvious joke that we could all with
neural blockers to remove the memory of series eleven. The Battle of
Ranskoor Av Kolos (battle? what battle? you won't get a battle in this
episode!) is classic Chibnall in that the early premise goes absolutely
nowhere. 

If there is one thing we have learned about Chibnall
in series eleven it is that he's is absolutely clueless when it comes
to conjuring an ending to his scripts. They all just fizzle out in
unsatisfying fashion. There's no peril either in this episode. The
Earth is supposed to be in great danger from Tim Shaw but we see scant
evidence of that. Fine actors like Mark Addy and Phyllis Logan are
criminally wasted in underwritten supporting roles and the ultimate
defeat of Tim Shaw is laughable. 

There is something in this
episode though that has been sorely lacking in series eleven and is
sorely needed. Tension and drama between the main characters. It
arrives here (at last) when Graham tells the Doctor he is going to kill
Tim Shaw as revenge for the death of Grace and the Doctor warns him not
to. And yet, even this welcome piece of tension never really goes
anywhere. It might have been more interesting to have Graham disobey
the Doctor. Graham decides not to kill Tim Shaw so puts him in a stasis
chamber, presumably forever. This is actually worse than killing him
and leaves an unpleasant taste in the mouth. 

Jodie is still
conspicuously 'acting' at times in The Battle of Ranskoor Av Kolos.
She's bland and sort of annoying. The Battle of Ranskoor Av Kolos is
the sort of thing that Capaldi would have elevated somewhat just by his
presence. Jodie can't do that. Jodie's endless 'face scrunching' is
really annoying by this late stage of series eleven. The dialogue in
this finale is absolutely terrible. Chibnall continues his bizarre
habit of having the Doctor constantly explain everything to the
audience while precious little happens elsewhere in the way of action
or spectacle. 

It leads to a script full of lines this: "The
Tardis is reporting that the planet's transmitting violent psychotropic
waves throughout its atmosphere. The type of waves that mess with your
brain, distort reality, change moods to the extreme. These are neural
balancers. So long as you're wearing one, it should keep you immune to
the waves. But you must keep it on at all times." And this: "This is
one of the ships that sent a distress signal. Cryo-sleep chambers,
long-range craft, weapons archive. Been in service for a long time, by
the looks of things. But who sent the signal? Where's the crew?" 

It
is almost unbearable how boring Chris Chibnall's scripts are in series
eleven. This is the finale and he displays no ambition whatsoever. He
just presents your average bog standard dull Chris Chibnall story.
Jodie continues to speak Chibnall's terrible lines as if she has cue
cards all around the room. She gives them no meaning. Her acting adds
nothing of interest to this part. The good news is that we get some
TARDIS scenes in this episode. Sadly, it's hard for the cast to sell
the awe and wonder of the TARDIS when the new interior set still looks
like the Match of the Day studio. No wonder they had so few scenes in
the TARDIS this season. 

The TARDIS interior in series eleven
looks ridiculous when the characters are all there. It's so small they
have nowhere to stand. It just looks like a small empty room with a
couple of crappy plastic props that are supposed to be crystals.
Contrast this to the amazing TARDIS interiors that Tennant, Smith, and
Capaldi had. Chibnall's lashings of technobabble makes the episode even
more boring than it already is. The Doctor's masterplans are supposed
to be great moments but in Chibnall's Who we can barely stay awake
through them. In this episode there are robots who shoot each other
when Ryan and Graham duck. Is this episode written for six year-olds?
How does this stuff even get on the screen? 

Chibnall makes the
Doctor a complete idiot for most of these stories and then suddenly has
her realise what is going on right at the end. He makes the Doctor
constantly explain the plot as if the audience is stupid. One mistake
(that we've already mentioned a billion times) in series eleven that
The Battle of Ranskoor Av Kolos suffers from is the lack of an arc. As
the individual episodes were quite dull and there was no ongoing thread
(with the promise and anticipation of it leading up to a big finale)
through the season, there was really little to keep you watching. As a
result, The Battle of Ranskoor Av Kolos must rank as the least
anticipated finale since the show came back in 2005. The Battle of
Ranskoor Av Kolos is basically the 'what the hell are we still doing
here?' episode. Series eleven has largely been a complete waste of our
time.


RESOLUTION (Director - Wayne Yip, Writer - Chris Chibnall)

In
9th century England, three tribes defeat a monstrous enemy. They break
the body into three and place it in different parts of the world - just
to be on the safe side. The last piece is discovered centuries later in
modern day Sheffield by archaeologists. Well, to cut to the chase, the
'monster' is a Dalek. In squid form, the Dalek has secretly attached
itself to the archaeologist Lin (Charlotte Ritchie) and now controls
her. It seeks to reconstitute itself into its Dalek form and take over
the world (or something like that). Needless to say the Doctor and her
beloved fam will have to save the day. 
 
Well, we finally
get a familiar monster in the Chibnall era. They tried to be vague on
the fact that Resolution would feature a Dalek and keep it secret but
it seemed to become open knowledge that the most iconic of all Doctor
Who villains would be returning before the episode was transmitted.
Unusually for Doctor Who, this special was broadcast on New Year's Day
rather than Christmas Day. That move might partially explain why the
ratings were not very good. The other explanation would be that viewers
had deserted Chibnall's Who in their droves by now.  

Anyway,
can the hapless Chris Chibnall redeem himself with a cracking Dalek
story? No, not really but Resolution is at least an improvement on most
of series eleven. Resolution has a bit more zip and energy than the
tepid series eleven. The better pacing is presumably thanks to director
David Yip. This is practically the only Chibnall era episode so far
that actually seems to be trying to give you an entertaining ride. Most
of series eleven felt like it was specifically designed to bore the
audience to death. 

Resolution is more watchable than most of
series eleven but it is also subject to some of the many shortcomings
we've grown accustomed to in any script by Chris Chibnall. Resolution's
decent support casting and quicker pace is frequently negated by some
blundering problems that we've already had our fill of in series
eleven. One of the main problems here is Chibnall's hamfisted attempts
at drama - which seem jarring and out of place in what is supposed to
be a fun sci-fi show. Ryan's deadbeat dad (what does Chris Chibnall
have against dads!) finally turns up and is played by Daniel
Adegboyega. 

Hands up who was greatly excited at the prospect
of Ryan's dad turning up. No one I would suspect. We have to endure a
seemingly endless scene where Ryan takes his dad to task in a cafe. It
is suddenly like watching the dreariest episode of EastEnders ever
made. Ryan's dad turns up out of the blue trying to sell a microwave
oven to the cafe owner. This makes no sense. Is Ryan's dad a thief? Who
on earth purchases second hand microwave ovens from complete strangers?
They are as cheap as chips (and brand new!) online and in supermarkets.
Does Chris Chibnall actually live in the real world? 

Chibnall's
script includes some baffling moments which were presumably his clumsy
attempts at amping up the political correctness quotient of his script.
At one point a character (who only features in one scene) announces he
is gay about ten seconds into a conversation with a stranger. Is this
not patronising? Do gay people all go around suddenly announcing their
sexuality to complete strangers at the drop of a hat? Did Chibnall
suddenly think the script was lacking a gay person? Answers on a
postcard please. 

Another perplexing moment arrives when the Doctor is told that UNIT doesn't exist anymore because of budget cuts. 

What
about Torchwood or the Shadow Proclamation? Captain Jack? Has Chris
Chibnall ever watched Doctor Who? It is equally possible that
Chibnall's deeply unfunny UNIT joke is a dig at Tory austerity. Well,
ok, fair enough. It's still isn't very funny though. Even less funny is
the scene where the Internet crashes and a family is forced to talk to
each other on New Year's day. This is another Chibnall joke that lands
with a thud. It would make some sort of sense if this was the usual
Christmas Day episode but New Year's Day? Do families all stay together
on New Year's Day? I've never been aware of January the 1st being a big
family day in the way that Christmas Day is. 

You might be
thinking that the arrival of a Dalek will finally give Jodie Whittaker
that big moment we've been waiting for. The moment where she finally
shows some inner steel and charisma and magically becomes the Doctor.
That moment never arrives. Faced with the Dalek she is quickly reduced
(yet again) to gurning and pulling funny faces. "Get off this planet.
This planet is protected by me and ma mates!" It's like being
threatened by Su Pollard and a gaggle of infants. Plot holes in this
episode include medieval soldiers defeating a Dalek, and Lin building a
Dalek from some scrap metal in a barn. The A-Team have nothing on this
woman. You thought the Doctor building a sonic out of spoons was far
fetched? You haven't seen anything yet. What is the Doctor's plan in
this episode? She seems to just point her sonic at everything as if it
is a magic wand. 

The pesky Dalek problem is ultimately solved
by - drumroll - a microwave oven. How fortunate that Ryan's dad happens
to drag a microwave oven around with him at all times. This is the
Kryponite to defeat the Daleks. A microwave oven. Those Gallifreyans
might have been advanced but they'd obviously never got around to
developing microwave technology. 
We can probably sleep soundly in
our beds now with the knowledge that Earth - festooned with microwave
ovens as it is - will now never be at the mercy of the Daleks ever
again. I look forward to the episode where the Cybermen are defeated by
the Soda Stream that Ryan's dad has been unsuccessfully trying to sell
to greasy spoons. 

At one point in Resolution we think Ryan's
dad is going to get sucked out of the TARDIS with Ryan. We feel
absolutely nothing for these characters so the moment has no tension.
If Jodi's Doctor was going to be sucked out of the TARDIS you probably
wouldn't care. By this late stage of series eleven (Resolution is a
'special' but it's more or less a part of series eleven), Chris
Chibnall seems to have almost completely forgotten that he created a
character called Yaz. You have to feel sorry for Mandip Gill. Yaz is
basically reduced to standing in the background and asking a few
questions now and again. 

And yet, Charlotte Ritchie and Nikesh
Patel are actually quite good as the archaeologists who stumble across
this strange find in Sheffield. They actually have something between
them that the main regular cast lacks - chemistry. On the evidence of
this episode, Charlotte Ritchie would have been a much better companion
that Tosin Cole or Mandip Gill. 

For all of its faults though,
Resolution is at least (the cafe scene aside) not boring. It has a bit
of pace to it. It has some things happening. The scene where the Dalek
takes out the soldiers is fun. That's the sort of thing we expect from
Doctor Who. Resolution is not perfect but it's more entertaining than
95% of series eleven. It's the sort of thing that Chibnall should have
done from the start.
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